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CANTERBURY BASKETBALL ASSOCIATION INC.

Barry Dent

2021 BOARD 
CHAIR’S REPORT

I present my Report for the year ended 31 
December 2021.

2021 was another year affected by the world-wide 
pandemic. We expected to be in a better position, but 
a consequence of living through a pandemic was that 
a lot of things change and change very quickly. Again 
this year we have weathered the change environment 
well and the future appears bright. There is no doubt 
‘change’ will continue to impact us and we will need 
to be nimble enough to take advantage of all the 
opportunities that present themselves. 

OUR PEOPLE:
Our long-time Patron, Maurie Henshall, passed 
away on 11 October 2021. Thanks to Maurie for all the 
wise counsel so freely given over many years. Rest 
in peace Maurie. Lisa Davison’s two terms on the 
Board came to an end at last year’s Annual General 
Meeting. My thanks to Lisa for her commitment to the 
game of basketball over six years. Thank you!  Last 
year’s Annual General Meeting confirmed, after the 
appointment process, the appointment of Barry Dent 
for a further term of three years and the election of 
Alan Wenmoth unopposed for the same term. As 
there were insufficient nominations for elected Board 
Members a vacancy existed and Jane Lattimore was 
co-opted to the Board on 06 July until the 2022 AGM. 
Ben Sheat resigned from the Board on 15 February 
2022 and this vacancy will be filled in accordance with 
the appointments process.

Clive Beaumont completed his second year with us 
as General Manager in December. Clive has already 
made his mark at a BBNZ level and his leadership of 

the operational side of Canterbury basketball has 
been outstanding. Lori McDaniel resigned to take up 
a position as a BBNZ Community Lead during the year. 
Whilst Lori will no longer operate from the same office 
as the CBA her passion for the game of basketball will 
certainly not be lost to us. Jozsef Molnar and Rebecca 
Moon resigned to pursue other employment during 
the year. All the best to them!

STRATEGIC PLAN:
Our Strategic Plan for the period to the end of 2022 
remains unchanged. The Plan, containing the Strategic 
Goals and the Outcomes is published on our web site 
so all participants can be aware of its contents. 

The Plan sets out four areas in particular to achieve. 
They are to be resilient, adaptable, to be growing and 
to be vibrant. It is fair to say that this Strategic Plan 
is a significant challenge for us to achieve. The Board 
makes no apologies for this.

The General Manager has developed an Annual 
Operational Plan based on the Strategic Plan and 
this was updated near the end of 2021. Progress is 
being made to achieve the various aspects of the 
Strategic Plan but COVID has put the brakes on a 
number of the outcomes in 2021. Clive reports to the 
Board each meeting on achieving the contents of this 
Operational Plan.

ALLOYFOLD CANTERBURY WILDCATS:
The Wildcats were a very important step in the 
pathway for Canterbury women and a great branding 
opportunity for the future. The 2021 season saw the 
continuation of a very different Women’s National 
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Basketball League competition because of COVID-19. 
The tournament was to be held entirely in Auckland 
with the Women’s National League picking up a 
significant proportion of the costs. The Wildcats 
were on top of the competition ladder after two 
rounds, but unfortunately that was the end of the 
2021 competition. The Women’s National 3x3 did 
not proceed.

Sadly whilst we were giving it our all, behind the 
scenes work was underway to develop a new 
Women’s National Basketball League. Though the 
Canterbury Basketball Consortium we led made a 
carefully targeted submission for a Franchise, we were 
unsuccessful. Effectively the Wildcats team and the 
CBA brand that had been built over nearly forty years 
were destroyed. Sadly the vision being promoted 
that Associations are not in a position to run teams 
in professional leagues won over. It is disappointing, 
when you believe you have a well organised 
proposition, that politics play a far greater part in the 
decision-making process than they should.

KEY PARTNERSHIPS AND COLLABORATION:
In order to achieve the outcomes set out in 
the Strategic Plan we need to work alongside a 
number of other organisations. Those we work 
alongside include our local Clubs, Basketball New 
Zealand (BBNZ), Canterbury Regional Basketball 
Foundation (CRBF), North Canterbury Basketball, Mid 
Canterbury Basketball, Sport Canterbury, and School 
Sport Canterbury.

OUR FINANCES:
A review of the Annual Finance Report shows our 
financial position remains very sound despite the 
COVID-19 pandemic. Our surplus for the 2021 year, of 
$123,000 is larger than 2020 and our net asset value 
has increased, to $524,000, as a result of this surplus.

The Board has set out in the Annual Operational Plan 
a requirement to utilise our Charitable Status to assist 
in diversifying our income sources with more vigour 
going forward.

An area of satisfaction to the Board is the level 
of reserves held by the CBA. At year’s end our 
reserves have been maintained at over 50% of one 
year’s income.

During the year due diligence was carried out to review 
the way we invest our reserves given the current low 
term deposit rates and increasing inflation, which 
reduces the real value of the reserves over time. After 
this due diligence process Mark Sheehan Financial was 
appointed to invest up to $300,000 of our reserves in a 
managed Consilium SRI Portfolio.

OTHER MATTERS:
This year saw the first year of the Representative 
programme returning to being run in-house. Whilst not 
everything was perfect most participants were very 
happy with the programme and the results at national 
tournaments were outstanding.

The BBNZ ‘Strengthen and Adapt’ Review was 
implemented in late 2021. The appointment of two 
Community Leads in Canterbury puts the game in 
a great space going forward. The CBA is committed 
to being responsible for part of these salary costs, 
with a payment of $21,000 in 2022 increasing to 
$36,000 from 2025. We are delighted to be working 
in collaboration with the Mid and North Canterbury 
Associations on this.

HAPPY 50TH BIRTHDAY:
The CBA will be 50 years old in August this year. The 
Board will be looking to celebrate our fiftieth birthday 
in a fitting manner to recognise this.

THE FUTURE:
Given a number of developments over the last year, 
the time is right to now be able to put more back 
into the sport at little or no cost to our participants. 
The General Manager will outline these exciting 
developments in his section of this Report and 
at the AGM. 

THANKS!
There are many people who give their time voluntarily 
to enhance the sport of basketball in Canterbury. 
The Board thanks you for the time you give to our 
sport. Thanks!

Thank you to the team at the office, Ben, James, 
Nicky, Toni, Nicole and Clive for your efforts for the 
betterment of basketball. Your ongoing commitment is 
very much appreciated! 

Thank you also to our supporters, funding partners 
and sponsors who assisted us during the year. Without 
you we would not be able to provide the community 
with the opportunities they currently have. A list of 
our sponsors, partners and supporters is set out 
elsewhere in this Report.

To anyone else who assists us in any way thanks to you 
all as well.

For and on behalf of the Board

Barry Dent

CHAIR
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Clive Beaumont

GENERAL MANAGER’S
REPORT

I am proud of the team at CBA though and 
their willingness to respond to the ever-
changing demands of running a major 
sport with COVID in our community. It 
seems 2022 will be similar as we negotiate 
a way through the Traffic light settings, 
the differentiation between school and 
community basketball and the limitations 
mandated by our venues... or maybe 
it will all go back to normal before the 
end of April! 

Of course, COVID is no excuse for not 
striving to be the best and now I have 
been here for over two years I would 
emphasise that despite some issues, 
we do have the best basketball system 
and competitions in the country and the 
basketball community we have here in 
Canterbury is envied elsewhere. This 
is down to the level of commitment by 
everyone in our Clubs and schools who 
have a passion for our Sport and are 
determined to give the best experience 
for those that wish to play at whatever 
level. I acknowledge and thank all those 
individuals and organisations who 
support the work of the Association 
and Clubs. The coaches, administrators, 
referees, funding organisations, sponsors, 
and players are all partners on the 
journey, and integral to the success of the 
sport in the region.

I do acknowledge the shortcomings 
we have and I believe that these can 
be addressed on the short to medium 
term. The first and most important is 
the referee situation. We all know that 
there was a significant struggle to appoint 
sufficient number and quality of referees 
in 2021. Whilst part of this was due to the 
significant 21% increase in teams in the 
weekend competitions I will not dwell on 
the reasons but rather the solutions. The 

plan we have for 2022 is a short-term plan 
to fix the number of referees required. 
We announced this across the summer 
and have received a mixed response 
from clubs but others have started to 
realise there may be a benefit to this. 
By collaborating in 2022 we can address 
some of the issues. We have, in January, 
appointed Toni Smith-Hunwick to the 
role of Appointments and Development 
Officer and she will work with clubs and 
schools to assist clubs in implementing 
the plan and the implementation of a 
much more efficient online Appointment 
system – REFBOOK – will make it simpler 
and easier, hopefully, to carry out this 
onerous task each week.

The CBA Club Competition and Club 
Development plan will be front and 
centre. We move into our final year of the 
current strategic plan and, whilst some 
interruption has been caused, I believe 
we have made significant strides towards 
achieving the realistic goals.

I indicated that change at BBNZ was 
imminent last year with the adoption 
of the Strengthen and Adapt Plan. As 
you all now know we have had two 
Community Leads put in position by BBNZ 
and the second of which is very much a 
regional initiative to grow the Women 
and Girls’ space. These appointments 
sit well with our Club development plan 
and the Community Leads will be a 
constant presence in Clubs to roll out and 
implement plans around increasing Club 
capability. As Clubs so develop they will 
become the Hubs for basketball across the 
CBA Association, naturally leading to links 
with schools and other providers in the 
sport. It is clear to me that this plan will 
address some of the issues we have as an 
association in terms of Club Development, 

as it significantly increases our resources 
in terms of delivery into clubs. 

Over the next three years this initiative 
will lead to significant progress in terms 
of Club Development, with consistent and 
aligned Coach Education, Referee training 
and upskilling Development Officers to 
train and accredit volunteers within their 
clubs. Some of you will recall me talking 
about the creation of an App for Coaching 
sessions to be prepared easily and with 
demonstrations. Without stealing the 
Thunder of BBNZ too much this is likely 
to be with us in the next 2-3 months, 
providing a resource which will make 
training sessions so much simpler for 
coaches to plan.

Locally, I continue to challenge the team as 
to how we at CBA can enhance basketball, 
by adding value into the clubs and rolling 
out a raft of development programmes 
with regards to Club Capability, Coach 
Education and Mentoring, Referee 
Development across all levels of the game. 
The BBNZ Community leads may well 
become the faces of Club Development 
but they are working in conjunction with 
our team and co-ordinating development 
plans through the steering group. They 
will be supported by the CBA team to 
implement the plans within Clubs. 

A special thanks to all the CBA staff this 
year for their contribution and efforts 
in a challenging year. The CBA office 
operate as a genuine team and share a 
common vision for the future of the sport 
in Canterbury and New Zealand. I would 
like to acknowledge the contribution of 
Lori, Rebecca and Jozsef who have moved 
on, but I see particularly Lori’s transition 
into the Community Lead position as 
enhancing our Basketball community. 

So much for my comments last 
year about the challenges of 
2020 and that hopefully 2021 
would be a normal year, nothing 
of the sort and if anything, a lock 
down at the end of the season 
posed more challenges than 
delaying a start of a season.
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We have been fortunate to recruit Ben 
Constable who adds drive and energy to 
the team and as we all know has a true 
passion for the game.

The CBA Board, who give generously of 
their time and expertise, should be given 
the credit they deserve in another difficult 
year. All Board members contribute and 
ensure that CBA are properly governed 
with financial and other risk assessment, 
as well as ensuring we do not deviate 
too far from the goas set out in our 
Strategic Plan.

It would be remiss of me not to mention 
the Player Development Programme. 
After an absence of six years in which 
CRBF looked after the Rep Programme 
it was decided that this should return 
to the management of CBA. A decision 
reached after careful consideration. Our 
Primary goal was to try to reduce the 
cost to participants as a means of then 
making the programme as open to all as 
possible. We immediately cut Rep fees 
by 5% without reducing the scope of the 
programme. We aim to consolidate this 
in 2022 and look to reduce costs again 
in 2023. The team responded well to 
the challenges this placed upon them, a 
special mention to Lori for her dedication 
to the programme in 2021. Of course, the 
reward was that we won three National 
Championships in 2021 and also had one 
second-place finish.

Of course, one matter which will have 
come to everyone’s attention is our 
surplus for the year. A financial result 
which has allowed us to look at ways of 
investing back into the sport, now that 
the Strategic Goal regarding reserves 
has been met. We will do this in 2022 
by reducing fees for competition entry, 

investing in the appointment of the two 
BBNZ Community lead positions and 
budgeting significantly for investment into 
Referee training and development. 

Finally, I want to mention the Alloyfold 
Canterbury Wildcats. In 2021 the 
Committee and Coach determined that 
we were putting in place a professional 
programme with Strength and 
Conditioning, nutrition, and of course on-
court training. In addition we committed 
to ensure that all players capable of 
playing did not have barriers preventing 
them from doing so. Mel Downer led this 
change and the players responded. We 
had high hopes before COVID intervened 
and the venue in Auckland shut down, 
leaving the Wildcats unbeaten at 2-0. Little 
did we know that this was to be the final 
games for the Wildcats in the National 
League. In early December the teams 
were disbanded unilaterally by BBNZ, 
and a bid process for a new franchise 
put in place. Despite our best attempts 
to overcome the hurdles placed in front 
of affiliated associations, controversially, 
we were replaced by a new franchise 
in the Women’s NBL. I would like to 
therefore acknowledge the Sponsors who 
supported the Wildcats over the last six 
years and the efforts of Murray Kennedy 
who invested so much time and effort into 
making the WILDCATS the team we are all 
so proud of. 

I am looking forward to an exciting 2022 
season... let’s all hope that this time 
next year the word COVID is far from 
our thoughts.

Clive Beaumont

GENERAL MANAGER

OBITUARY 

MAURIE HENSHALL 
– CBA PATRON
Maurie passed away on October 11, 2021, 
peacefully at Burwood Hospital, aged 91 
years. Maurie’s basketball interests began 
in Christchurch with the Taxes Club when 
he worked for Inland Revenue in March 
1958. He took on an administration role in 
the club team, he said it was because ‘they 
needed a treasurer, not because he was a 
player’. This lasted until about 1980.
Maurie was more suited, by his own 
admission, to roles as an administrator. 
He enjoyed volunteering in that role and 
excelled at it.
Although never really an active referee, 
he devoted time to the referee space. He 
became a member of the New Zealand 
Men’s Basketball Referees’ Association 
(NZMBRA), beginning with the NZ Indoor 
Basketball Referees’ Combined Committee 
from February 1970 to February 1971. 
Over the years he volunteered for many 
other roles on the committee including 
vice-president and then president for the 
majority of the late 1980’s. He had roles 
as an Area Coordinator of local referees 
in Canterbury (1986-87), plus on the 
National Referees’ Grading Committee 
(1989), and as an NBL Evaluator (1998). He 
also served the NBL by serving the Judicial 
Committee in the late 90s and early 2000s.
Maurie was also active in the executive 
affairs of Basketball New Zealand (then 
known as the New Zealand Basketball 
Federation). He later became a Life 
Member of Basketball New Zealand, and 
also the Canterbury Basketball Officials’ 
Association. He was the second President 
of NZBF (following Lance Cross) from 1974 
– 1980 and also patron.
He volunteered for events including as 
the Technical Director at the XVI World 
Games for the Deaf in Christchurch, plus 
even travelled, at his own cost, to the 
Olympics in Moscow where he attended 
the FIBA Congress.
For the Canterbury Basketball Association, 
Maurie was a Life member and our 
Patron, with his name appearing on many 
of our winter club trophies. Maurie was 
an astute judge of the game. He had a big 
role in basketball, mostly as a humble 
volunteer making a big difference behind 
the scenes. He cheeky smile will be missed.
Rest in peace Maurie, thanks for 
everything you did for our game 
and community.
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James Lissaman

CLUB BASKETBALL
REPORT

OVERVIEW
Keeping with the theme from last year, 
we had another challenging season to 
finish up in 2021. Aotearoa shifted into 
lockdown in mid-August, which happened 
to be the point of our season where we 
had completed all of our regular season 
games, and only had the post-season still 
to be played. Games that were meant 
to be played on August the 21st, instead 
had a six-week delay, finally tipping off on 
September 18.

Because of the significant restrictions on 
attendance, games had to be played with 
very limited spectators (if any at all), we 
decided to utilize the offers of court space 
from Middleton Grange, St. Andrew’s 
College, and Cashmere High School to 
play these games in, along with Cowles 
Stadium. Through volunteers, or the 

venues themselves, we were able to live-
stream each game for those that could not 
be there in person. 

We had the largest single increase in 
team numbers since at least 2004, when I 
began recording winter club teams entries 
(jumping up from 166 teams in 2019 and 
2020, to break the 200-team mark by one). 
Even if we had the planned 177 entries 
expected in 2020, the increase would have 
been the largest year-on-year increase, 
with the exception of 2014 (introduction 
of our U15 grades), and 2018 (introduction 
of the BU13 grade).

The McDonald’s Thomson and Whelan 
competitions had 44 teams enter (which 
matched the 2020 numbers). We again 
had the Division I and II finals split over 

two nights, but with a restriction on the 
number of people allowed into Cowles 
Stadium the live stream we provided 
was the primary way people got to 
follow their team.

I personally feel very happy that we were 
able to conclude the season for all of our 
respective competitions, with each of 
the clubs and teams involved being very 
adaptable to the changes we had to enact 
in order to get the games played.

Once again, I would like to thank all the 
administrators and coaches I deal with, 
the work many of you do as volunteers 
is so vital for what we are able to achieve 
as a sport, and I’m hopeful that the 2022 
season is a return to operating under 
more “normal” circumstances.



9

ANNUAL REPORT 2021

W
IN
TE
R
CL

U
B
BA

SK
ET
BA

LL
FI
N
AL

S
RE

PO
RT

MILES TOYOTA MEN’S PREMIER LEAGUE: 
ATAMI vs CHECKERS
Atami had run another consistent campaign over the season
in what was a another very competitive competition. However,
with League MVP Ben Williams unavailable for the final due to
the required re-scheduling, and fourth seed Checkers being
bolstered by Sam Smith’s return, the previous results between
these two teams could well and truly be ignored.

Checkers stamped their dominance on the game early, and
looked to have the trophy all sewn up as they amassed a 26
point lead with just over three minutes remaining in the third
quarter. In one of the most stunning periods of basketball, Atami
ripped off a 21-0 run in 5:30 to snatch the lead when Joel Jeffrey
scored a layup.

It was game-on from here, Atami up by five with under a minute
to go, but a few possessions later, a Sam Smith three-point play
tied the game – setting us up for five more minutes.

Finals MVP Benji Freeman (30p, 7r) scored 11 of his team’s 14 OT
points, as Atami eventually ran out of available players, forced to
finish the game with only three on the court. Checkers escaping
with a thrilling 113-110 OT win.

First V: 
Ben Bowie – Lincoln University
Oli Davies – Pioneer
Andrew Kellaway – Checkers
Jozef Knottenbelt – Gators
Ben Williams – Atami (MVP)

2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses

Atami 10-5 Championship Finalist and Hoben Trophy Winner

Gators 10-5 Hoben Trophy Finalist

Lincoln University 8-7

Checkers 7-8 Championship Winner

University of Canterbury 5-10

Pioneer 5-10

MILES TOYOTA WOMEN’S PREMIER LEAGUE: 
 WOLVERINES vs LINCOLN UNIVERSITY
The Women’s Premier League concluded its season on July 24,
well before COVID struck, in order to release all of the players
(and coaches) to compete in the Women’s NBL.

Wolverines had to muster an impressive come-from-behind win
against LU in the previous meeting between the two teams. It
was no surprise that they looked determined to avoid that this
time around, building a small lead in the first quarter. This lead
would vacillate between 4 and 9 points the majority of the game,
before the final whistle sounded and Wolverines were crowned
champions with a 67-58 win.

Esra McGoldrick named Finals MVP after posting three blocks
to go along with 18 points and 10 rebounds, her play being
instrumental in helping Wolverines maintain their composure
every time Lincoln University pushed them.

First V: 
Tessa Boagni – Atami
Lauryn Hippolite – Lincoln University
Esra McGoldrick – Wolverines (MVP)
Hannah Mischewski – UC
Terina Wanoa – Halswell

2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses

Wolverines 7-1 Championship Winner and Patron’s Trophy Winner

Lincoln University 6-2 Championship and Patron’s Trophy Finalist

Halswell 5-3

University of Canterbury 2-6

Atami 0-8

WINTER CLUB BASKETBALL 
FINALS REPORT
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WOMEN’S DIVISION ONE: 
HALSWELL RED vs UC MAROON
Halswell were looking to go back-to-back, after they had
completed an almost perfect season, only dropping a solitary
game. Both teams in the 2021 Grand Final were very evenly
matched, sporting identical 9-1 records, so it was no surprise to
see both teams build five-point leads at different stages in the
first three quarters.

The fourth belonged to Haswell Red, as they outscored UC 19-12
en route to a 54-45 win. Bridget Fairweather was selected as
Finals MVP, after she hit two three-point bombs at the beginning
of the fourth quarter, giving her team a six-point lead that they
would use to repel each charge from their opponents.

First V: 
Victoria King – Halswell Red
Sophie Johns – Halswell White
Jessica Ling – Halswell Red
Sarah Mason – Minties
Meg Thompson – UC Maroon (MVP)

2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses

Halswell Red 9-1 Championship Winner

UC Maroon 9-1 Championship Finalist

Halswell Green 7-3 Semi-Finalist

Wolverines 7-3 Semi-Finalist

Halswell White 4-6

Royals 2-8

UC Gold 1-9

Minties 1-9

MEN’S DIVISION ONE: 
ATAMI CASA DE BANOS vs EASTSIDE BALLERS
The Ballers were back in the final, after falling at the last
hurdle the previous year. Nathan Jones had his team focused
on defending the three-point arc – holding Atami to only 4/23
on their three-point attempts. Despite the poor shooting, the
Ballers never relaxed. They fought off a late Atami run, which
cut their lead to six with an 8-0 run of their own, effectively
slamming the door shut on an Atami comeback win, 77-63 the
final scoreline.

Jesse Kocroft added a Finals MVP award to his League MVP
award, filling the box score with a line of 21p, 11r, 7a, 6s.

First V: 
Tommy Fairbrother – Gators Red
Ritchie Howell – Atami Casa de Banos
Jordyn Kauta – Eastside Ballers
Jesse Kocroft – Eastside Ballers (MVP)
Josh Stempa – Gators Red

2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses

Atami Casa de Banos 11-3 Championship Finalist

Gators Red 11-3 Semi-Finalist

Eastside Ballers 10-4 Championship Winner

Pioneer Blue 8-6 Semi-Finalist

North Canterbury 7-7 Top Six

Wolverines Blue 7-5

Pioneer Yellow 5-9 Top Six

Wolverines Black 4-8

Gators Green 2-10

Pioneer White 1-11
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MEN’S U20 A: 
ST. THOMAS PACERS vs PIONEER BLUE (8 TEAMS)

MEN’S U20 MID: 
ATAMI SPARTANS vs BURNSIDE CHECKERS (8 TEAMS)

MEN’S U20 DEV: 
PIONEER-CASHMERE GOLD vs GATORS DEV (4 TEAMS)

St. Thomas took on their Pioneer clubmates, and despite some
early jitters they were able to build a 15-point lead at half-time.
Pioneer Blue used a much better third quarter, where they
virtually doubled their scoreline, closing the gap to only two
points just before the final quarter began.

This was STC Point Guard Louie Gordon’s time to shine, as he
dropped 14 points in the final stanza (from his total of 32 overall)
– surprising nobody when he was named Finals MVP, and his
team walking out as winners 79-73.

In the Middle Grade Atami Spartans knocked off Burnside
Checkers 87-75, with Tyrese Graham (27p) and Ethan Hardaker
(12p) named as Finals Co-MVPs.

In the Development Grade, Pioneer-Cashmere won a thriller
67-66 over the Gators Development Team. Jack Lloyd-Scott was
named as Finals MVP.

First V: 
Enda Brennan – Pioneer Blue
Hugo Gonzalez – STC Pacers
Louie Gordon – STC Pacers (MVP)
Trey Te Awa – Gators White
Alex Wenmoth – Pioneer Cashmere Maroon

2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses

STC Pacers 8-1 Championship Winner

Pioneer Blue 8-2 Championship Finalist

Gators Red 7-2 Semi-Finalist

Pioneer Cashmere Maroon 5-4 Semi-Finalist

Gators White 4-5

Rolleston Hawks 4-5

Checkers A 4-5

Gators Green 2-7

North Canterbury Black 2-7

St. Bede’s Checkers 1-8

MEN’S U23 A: 
ATAMI vs PIONEER BLUE (9 TEAMS)

MEN’S U23 DEVELOPMENT: 
LU LONGHORNS vs UC B (5 TEAMS)

Atami wanted to add a “2021” engraving alongside their 2020
name on the Men’s U23 Cup, but Pioneer Blue felt like they had
the plan that would cause an upset in the Grand Final. Thirteen 
ties and lead changes eventuated in the first half, before Pioneer
pulled ahead by eight. Every time Atami fought back to close the
gap to two-points, Pioneer answered, and closed out the game
77-66. Point Guard Dylan Mahon had 19 points for Pioneer, and
was responsible for several key plays down the stretch to be the
well deserving recipient of the Finals MVP award.

In the Development Grade a shorthanded LU team won 102-
92, with Connor O’Toole’s 24 points helping see him get named
as Finals MVP.

First V: 
Walter Brown – Checkers
Ben Hall – Lincoln University MVP)
Joel Jeffrey – Atami
Matt Mischewski – Gators Green
Nic Wenmoth – Pioneer Blue

2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses

Atami 8-3 Championship Finalist

Gators Green 8-3 Semi-Finalist

Pioneer Blue 7-4 Championship Winner

University of Canterbury A 7-5

Lincoln University Bulls 6-5 Semi-Finalist

Gators Red 5-7

Checkers 4-7 Top Five

Wolverines 3-9

Pioneer Young Bucks 0-5 (Moved from Development Grade)
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BOYS’ U17 A: 
BURNSIDE BLACK vs ST. BEDE’S (10 TEAMS)

BOYS’ U17 UPPER-MIDDLE: 
GATORS RED vs ST. THOMAS SAINTS (6 TEAMS)

BOYS’ U17 LOWER-MIDDLE: 
ST. ANDREW’S WHITE vs SELWYN HAWKS (8 TEAMS)

BOYS’ U17 DEVELOPMENT: 
CASHMERE GOLD vs SELWYN HAWKS 
DEVELOPMENT (12 TEAMS) 

Burnside Black was ready to avenge their regular-season loss to
St. Bede’s, but it was both teams trading buckets through the first
half of the game. A 10-0 run during the third quarter was enough
for Burnside to grab the lead – never letting St. Bede’s get closer
than seven points the rest of the way. Jack Hollingworth was
named Finals MVP with a huge 47-point performance in his
team’s 75-63 win.

16 straight points in the third quarter saw an extremely tight
matchup in the Upper-Middle Grade transform into a more
one-sided affair, with Gators Red knocking off the St. Thomas
Saints 86-73. Jamly Cabugnason scored 15 and was named
as Finals MVP.

St. Andrew’s White and Selwyn Hawks were also in a very tight
battle until late in the fourth quarter, when StAC snuck ahead,
and eventually won 81-68. Connor Higgs was named Finals MVP,
and scored 21.

In the development grade Cashmere Gold used a 22-4 run to
grab this game over the Selwyn Hawks Development Team 83-
65. Finals MVP Yuji Suzuki scored 28 points.

First V: 
Harrison Earl – St. Bede’s A
Cooper Hay – Christchurch Boys’ High A
Jack Hollingworth – Burnside Black
Cooper Johnson – Rolleston College (MVP)
Manaia-Ariki Wharepapa – Shirley Boys’ High Spartans

2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses A Grade Teams

St. Bede’s College A 9-0 Championship Finalist

Burnside Black 6-3 Championship Winner

CBHS A 6-3

Shirley Boys’ High Spartans 

A
6-3

St. Andrew’s College Blue 5-4

Rolleston College 4-5

Riccarton Gators 4-5

Cashmere High Maroon 3-6

Middleton Grange Gators 1-8

Christ’s College Black 1-8

WOMEN’S U19: 
NORTH CANTERBURY vs CHECKERS
The first eleven weeks of the season saw our U19 teams face off
against the eight Division One teams, as well as the rest of their
“real” grade, before closing out the regular season with another
game against each of the other U19 teams.

North Canterbury had won both of their previous matches
against Checkers by identical 77-54 scorelines, but faced a much
more determined Checkers team in the Grand Final. NC could 
not fight off Checkers until late in this game, when they finally
pushed their lead into double-figures. North Canterbury winning
the game 70-60.

Ashlyn Rean was named as Finals MVP after scoring 20 points,
and playing her usual energetic style of game.

First V: 
Ivy Brown – North Canterbury
Amelia Cunningham – Cashmere
Kate Herman – Checkers (MVP)
Ophelia Powell – St. Andrew’s
Ashlyn Rean – North Canterbury

2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses

North Canterbury 6-0 Championship Winner

Checkers 4-2 Championship Finalist

St. Andrew’s 1-5 Semi-Finalist

Cashmere 1-5
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GIRLS’ UNDER 16: 
NORTH CANTERBURY WHITE vs CHECKERS
As was the general theme for Grand Finals, this was another
game only decided in the dying stages of the game. Checkers
led most of the first half, and North Canterbury White for the
majority of the second half, with only one point separating the
teams in the closing few minutes. North Canterbury was able to
score five of the final six points in the game to win this one 70-65.
Abby Prattley was named as Finals MVP, scoring 16 in the game.

First V: 
Poppie Busch-Ward – Checkers
Hannah Jagger – North Canterbury White (MVP)
Evie Leeson – North Canterbury Black
Helene Mischewski – Gators
Abby Prattley – North Canterbury White

2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses

Checkers 10-1 Championship Finalist

North Canterbury White 9-2 Championship Winner

North Canterbury Maroon 6-5 Semi-Finalist

Gators 6-5 Semi-Finalist

North Canterbury Black 6-5

Pioneer 4-7

Selwyn Hawks 2-9

Halswell 1-10

BOYS’ U15 A: 
CHRIST’S COLLEGE BLACK vs RANGIORA (10 TEAMS)

BOYS’ U15 UPPER-MIDDLE: 
ST. ANDREW’S vs KAIAPOI YELLOW (14 TEAMS)

BOYS’ U15 LOWER-MIDDLE: 
BURNSIDE WHITE vs ST. THOMAS BLUE (10 TEAMS) 

BOYS’ U15 DEVELOPMENT: 
CELEBRATION LIONS WHITE vs GATORS WHITE
(10 TEAMS)

In the A Grade Christ’s College Black pushed out to a lead that
hovered around 20 points, before Rangiora fought almost all the
way back , pulling within three points late in the game. Ultimately
the depth of Christ’s College shone through, winning 63-57.
Truman Heath scored 17 and was named Finals MVP.

St. Andrew’s knocked off Kaiapoi Yellow in the Upper-Middle
Grade. StAC was able to control the fourth quarter, as they went
on to win 68-63. Carter Rhodes led all scorers with 36, and was
named Finals MVP.

In the Lower-Middle Grade Burnside White won convincingly 68-
48 over St. Thomas Blue. Lewis Kereama (13 points) and Kester
Moore (12 points) named as Finals Co-MVPs.

The Development Grade saw Celebration Lions White’s Tiare
Cowan named Finals MVP (26 points), as they defeated Gators
White 72-60.

First V: 
Jonty Daniels – Rangiora High
Nikou Fox – Shirley Boys’ High Spartans
Truman Heath – Christ’s College Black (MVP)
Sam Kenny – Cashmere Maroon
Rewa Simons – St. Thomas Saints

2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses A Grade Teams

Christ’s College Black 4-0 Championship Winner

St. Thomas Saints 4-0

Cashmere Maroon 3-1 Semi-Finalist

Rangiora 2-2 Championship Finalist

Shirley Spartans A 2-2 Semi-Finalist

St. Bede’s College A 2-2

Celebration Lions Purple 2-2

CBHS A 1-3

Burnside Black 0-4

Papanui Green 0-4
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GIRLS’ U13: 
GATORS GIRLS vs HALSWELL
Gators answered every question that Halswell posed to them in
the final quarter, finishing with a 56-50 win, where Sara Buckley
was named Finals MVP after scoring 21 points.

First V: 
Makenzie Disher – Halswell (MVP)
Lola Harris – Pioneer
Kirsty MacAskill – Checkers
Ellie Parish – North Canterbury Maroon
Alyssa Proctor-McGregor – Gators Girls

2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses A Grade Teams

Wharenui Gators 7-0 Championship Winner

Pioneer 6-1 Semi-Finalist

Halswell 5-2 Championship Finalist

North Canterbury Maroon 4-3 Semi-Finalist

Checkers 3-4

North Canterbury White 2-5

Celebration Lions 1-6

Selwyn Hawks 0-7

BOYS’ U13: 
HOROMAKA GATORS vs PIONEER BLUE (7 TEAMS)

BOYS’ U13 DEVELOPMENT: 
SELWYN HAWKS RED vs PIONEER WHITE (13 TEAMS)

The Horomaka Gators showed their class, battling back from
a double-digit deficit to grab the lead in the third quarter from
Pioneer Blue. They then went on to build their own double-digit
lead early in the final quarter. Toby Langrell helped make sure his
team was running their systems properly, whilst also dropping
20 points, meaning he was a well deserving recipient of the Finals
MVP award, as his Horomaka Gators team won 73-62.

In the Development Grade Selwyn Hawks Red defeated Pioneer
White 80-73. Remy McConachy (31 points) took home the
Finals MVP award.

First V: 
Josh Breitmeyer – Pioneer Blue
Casiao Calix Evsen – Pioneer Blue
Junior Fuiava – Horomaka Gators
Toby Langrell – Horomaka Gators
Joshua Shannahan – Gators Green (MVP)

2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses

Horomaka Gators 7-1 Championship Winner

Pioneer Blue 6-2 Championship Finalist

Cowles Black 6-3 Semi-Finalist

Wharenui Gators Green 4-4 Semi-Finalist

North Canterbury Tigers 4-5

North Canterbury Pumas 2-7

North Canterbury Lions 1-8
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Services to Basketball: Mick Downer

We would like to take the opportunity to recognize the work Mick Downer has done in 
his relatively short time in our Canterbury Basketball Community.

Mick has been a tremendous force in raising the level of professionalism in our region 
over the past two and a half years. He has made himself available to many levels of 
coaches to offer his advice, deliver clinics, or just have a chat about hoops.

Mick’s willingness to volunteer his time and resources, together with his approach to 
coaching, has provided our players and coaches with invaluable experiences and ideas 
that will boost our basketball community for a very long time to come.

It is rare to find a coach of such high calibre and standing, who is prepared to go above 
and beyond for the benefit of the whole basketball community. This is why Mick Downer 
is our well-deserved recipient of the 2021 CBA “Services to Basketball” Award.

Coach of the Year: Helen Williamson

Helen embodies what it means to be invested and dedicated to the sport of basketball. 
This year that dedication has shown itself in Helen’s involvement in the Club, High 
School, and Representative spaces. Helen has also invested in her own development by 
attending multiple coaching courses, clinics and camps.

This year Helen was the Head Coach of the Canterbury U17 Girls, and led them to 
the National Championship. We are extremely proud of, and happy to name Helen 
Williamson as our 2021 “Coach of the Year”.

Administrator of the Year: Kelvin Fisher

Kelvin Fisher is the Club Captain of the Checkers Basketball Club, and the Chairperson 
of the St. Bede’s College Basketball Club, taking responsibility for the organisation of 
the Checkers White Midweek Men’s Team, as well as all the junior and Thomson trophy 
teams from St. Bede’s. When the CBA was searching for a secondary venue to host some 
Midweek games, Kelvin helped get access to the St. Bede’s gym to complete the season.

Not only has Kelvin helped our competitions run smoothly, he is also part of the 
organising committee for the 75th Jubilee of West Coast Basketball - including the 
organisation of the “Westside Weekend” to be held in Greymouth.

Kelvin is an extremely well deserved recipient of our “Administrator of the Year” 
award for 2021.

Club of the Year: Wharenui Gators 

In considering this award in 2021, regard has been given to a number of factors. The 
collaborative approach by the club to partner with CBA in extending the scope of our 
Midnight Basketball Programme (aimed towards the at-risk youth around the City); the 
valuable input into the Hoops Collaboration Group; and in particular, the constructive 
and positive response around the referee issues in our competitions, and the helpful 
way in which this club arranged for their Club Referees to be available on games with no 
appointments.

In addition, the Gators Club has continued to strive to integrate with its linked schools 
and provide weekend club basketball to players of all ability levels. It has remained true 
to its beliefs and performed well in our showcase competitions at all levels with home 
grown and developed talent.

We are proud to announce the Wharenui Gators as our 2021 “Club of the Year”.

CBA Staff

MAJOR AWARDS 
WINNERS
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MIDWEEK WOMEN
The Midweek Women’s grade had 8 teams entering the
competition this year. Pioneer Pumas earned a fifth consecutive
appearance in the Grand Final against one of their own, Pioneer
Pacers who have been in the Final two years in a row now.

The Pumas and Pacers had met twice before the championship 
and both times the Pumas had taken the win. As could be 
predicted from the two regular season meetings between the
club rivals a close game ensued, up until the second half when
the Pacers started taking control.

The Pumas were slowly inching back late in the game, but it
wasn’t enough. Ultimately seeing the Pacers take home the win,
with the score being 45-40. Joanne Casey had 16 of the Pumas’
points, but nobody could stop Jhen Enmas from getting her
baskets. Jhen ended with 21 points steering her team to victory,
effectively earning the Finals MVP.

First V: 
Polly Hill – Pioneer Pumas (MVP)
Bree Cumming – Checkers Blackhawks
Marieka Hitchcock – Pioneer Pacers
Kim Jarvis – Pioneer Pumas
Toni Smith-Hunwick – Halswell

Finals MVP:
Jhen Enmas – Pioneer Pacers 

2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses

Pioneer Pumas 15-1 Championship Finalist 

Pioneer Pacers 12-4 Championship Winner

Halswell 9-7 Semi-Finalist

Checkers 8-7 Semi-Finalist

CYA 6-9

Royals 5-10

NC Lynx 5-10

Pioneer Storm 1-13

MIDWEEK MEN
The competition had some new teams in the championship game
this year. With this being the first year in Midweek for Atami Casa
de Banos, they sure knew how to make an impression. The team
made it to the final in their inaugural midweek season. Their
opponents ARK Basketball, another relatively new team who
have been in the Midweek competition for a couple seasons now.

The game started at a fast pace, with both teams almost going
bucket for bucket. After about 10 minutes in the first half, Atami
Casa de Banos started to pull away, and by half-time were up by
10 points. After a quick breather and water, the game restarted
and Atami Casa de Banos didn’t look back. Being up by more
than 20 at one point, Atami kept pushing and ARK Basketball
couldn’t put together a run to catch back up to them. In the end
Atami Casa de Banos took home the gold winning 59-41. Pushing
the ball up the court, allowing his team to get quick scores and
being able to control the game with his handles, Glen Stevenson
was named as Finals MVP.

First V: 
Bradley Lang – Atami Casa de Banos (MVP)
Jack Ansell – Midnight Marauders
Allen Chen – VIVA
Jon Disher – Checkers White
Connor Langford – ARK

Finals MVP:
Glen Stevenson – Atami Casa de Banos 

2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses

Atami Casa de Banos 15-1 Championship Winner

VIVA 10-6 Semi-Finalist

ARK Basketball 9-7 Championship Finalist 

Midnight Marauders 8-7 Semi-Finalist

Checkers White 7-8

Royals 4-11

University 4-11

Atami 4-10

Nicole Gleason

MIDWEEK
BASKETBALL
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MCDONALD’S HIGH SCHOOL 
COMPETITIONS

MCDONALD’S THOMSON TROPHY DIVISION I FINAL: 
CHRIST’S COLLEGE vs ST. ANDREW’S COLLEGE
Once again COVID impacted the end of the High School season –
with the country going into lockdown on the night we played the
first playoff games in all of our divisions. Each team that was still
alive resumed playing five weeks later, though this year spectator
numbers were highly limited (if allowed at all).

St. Andrew’s was after revenge for last year’s final, and built
themselves a 15-point lead in the second quarter thanks in part
to some excellent defense. Unfortunately, cold shooting for StAC
over the next six minutes of the game saw Christ’s produce a
13-2 run, and trim that lead down to a much more manageable
four points. It was a battle the rest of the quarter. A Mitchell 
Corkery layup put St. Andrew’s up five, only a few possessions
later it was Josh Book’s desperation heave at the buzzer, that
bounced four times before falling through the hoop for three
points, that gave Christ’s College a slim lead.

Christ’s had the slight edge in the fourth quarter, winning 30-27,
with Hunter Adam and Josh Book a perfect 4/4 from the Free
Throw line in the dying seconds as they secured the win.

Christ’s College went back-to-back, retaining the Thomson
Trophy with a final score of 92-88, and Josh Book taking home
the Finals MVP award, dropping 45 points, and grabbing 14
rebounds in the win.

Thomson Division I Award Winners 
(Selected by each school. MVP unless otherwise noted)
Riley Sa – Ashburton College
Lorenz Torres – Burnside High
Alex Wenmoth – Cashmere High
Ryan Pringle (Co-MVP) – Christchurch Boys’ High
Cameron Talbot (Co-MVP) – Christchurch Boys’ High
Josh Book – Christ’s College
Toks Babajide (MIP) – Middleton Grange
Tom Barrett (Co-MVP) – Rangiora High
Jake Pascoe (Co-MVP) – Rangiora High
Luke Barrett – Rolleston College
Louis Navarro (Co-MVP) – Shirley Boys’ High
Kane Thomson (Co-MVP) – Shirley Boys’ High
Jackson Rhodes – St. Andrew’s College
James Leen (Co-MVP) – St. Bede’s College
Ashton Walls (Co-MVP) – St. Bede’s College
Louie Gordon – St. Thomas of Canterbury College
Peter Taylor (MIP) – St. Thomas of Canterbury College

2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses

Christ’s College 10-0 Championship Winner

St. Andrew’s College 8-2 Championship Finalist

St. Thomas 7-3 Semi-Finalist

Christchurch Boys’ High 6-4

Shirley Boys’ High 6-4

Cashmere High 5-5 Semi-Finalist

Rolleston College 5-5

Middleton Grange 4-6 Top Six

St. Bede’s College 4-6 Top Six

Rangiora High 4-6

Ashburton College 1-9

Burnside High 0-10

James Lissaman
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MCDONALD’S WHELAN TROPHY DIVISION I FINAL:  
ST. ANDREW’S COLLEGE vs RANGIORA HIGH SCHOOL
St. Andrew’s was not only going for back-to-back titles, but also back-
to-back perfect seasons. All that was left standing in their way was an 
extremely tough Rangiora team.

Things couldn’t have gone better for the defending champs to start the 
game – holding Rangiora to a paltry six points in the first ten minutes. There 
was a momentum shift in the second, as the Ducks began to gain a bit of 
self-belief – themselves holding the fancied StAC team to single digits.

The lid came off the basket in the second half. Both teams scored over 
twenty in the third quarter, trading the lead back and forth, an Isabella 
Gibson layup breaking the tie as the quarter closed. The St. Andrew’s 
defence re-asserted itself in the final quarter, as they went on a 20-3 run, 
and completed a second straight perfect season by winning the game 70-53.

Terina Cooper taking home the Finals MVP award, as she was the calming 
influence that her team needed that shone through in the game.

MCDONALD’S THOMSON TROPHY DIVISION II FINAL:  
KAIAPOI HIGH SCHOOL vs RICCARTON HIGH SCHOOL
Kaiapoi had knocked off the #1 seeded Cathedral College to book their ticket 
in the Grand Final, and now faced the #2 seed Riccarton High. A dog-fight was 
on the cards here, with each team trading haymakers throughout. Riccarton 
was able to have the lead for most of the first half, but it was Kaiapoi’s 12-0 
run that saw them edge ahead with a three-point lead at the half.

In the second half, Riccarton righted most of the issues as they steadily 
rebuilt their lead, going up by eight on two separate occasions in the fourth 
quarter. With just over six minutes remaining, Kaiapoi’s coach Edward 
Kwon sensed the game beginning to slip away, so called timeout. The next 
five minutes went perfectly for the blue and gold – drawing even with 90 
seconds remaining.

Finals MVP Oscar Roberts was huge in the final seconds, grabbing his seventh 
offensive rebound and converting the game-winning bucket, simultaneously 
bringing his points tally to 30. Kaiapoi 92-90 the final score-line.

MCDONALD’S WHELAN TROPHY DIVISION II FINAL: KAIAPOI 
HIGH SCHOOL vs HAGLEY COLLEGE
Hagley had only joined the competition in 2020, and the relatively young team 
could have viewed the season as a success just by logging a winning record. 
Instead they upset Villa Maria in the semi-final, booking a date with the class 
of the competition – Kaiapoi High School.

The younger Hagley team came out firing against Kaiapoi, holding off the #1 
seed 16-13 in the first quarter. A couple of minutes into the second quarter 
though, the defensive screws started turning, Kaiapoi grabbing 14 steals 
in the period.

Hagley College never gave up, but was unable to solve the problem of 
constant ball-pressure, Kaiapoi High winning 78-65.

Aaliyah Newton finishing with a rare double-double (17 points, 10 steals) was 
named as the Finals MVP for her stellar defensive efforts.

Whelan Division I Award Winners  
(Selected by each school. MVP unless 
otherwise noted)
Hallie Wheeler (MIP) – Avonside Girls’ High
Kenisha Henare (Services to BBall) – Cashmere 
High
Iggy Trendafilova (Services to BBall) – 
Cashmere High
Elsie McRobb – Christchurch Girls’ High
Sophie Withell (Team Leadership) – Lincoln 
High
Maia Williamson – Middleton Grange
Olivia Isitt – Papanui High
Ashlyn Rean – Rangiora High
Kyla Otway – Rangi Ruru Girls’
Lauren Whittaker – St. Andrew’s College
Ivy Brown – St. Margaret’s College

Thomson Division II Award Winners  
(Selected by each school. MVP unless 
otherwise noted)
Mitch Delfin (Co-MVP) – Cathedral College
Richem Bothalage (Co-MVP) – Cathedral 
College
Brody Tew – Hagley College
Zane Heslip – Hillmorton High
Xij Bayson – Hornby High
Alex Taylor – Kaiapoi High
Jacob Bennet – Lincoln High
West Te Awhe – Linwood College
July Evagelia (MVP) – Mairehau High
Jahniq McCormick (MIP) – Mairehau High
Connor Radbourne – Papanui High
Arron Malonzo – Riccarton High

Whelan Division II Award Winners  
(Selected by each school. MVP unless 
otherwise noted)
Lily Williams – Ashburton College
Tahlia Perham – Burnside High
Katelyn Riches (Co-MVP) – Ellesmere College
Jessica Dalton (Co-MVP) – Ellesmere College
Nova Taukamo (Co-MVP) – Hagley College
Lily Tonascia (Co-MVP) – Hagley College
Nia Brown-Hepi – Hornby High
Emma Sewell – Kaiapoi High
Brooke Woolford (Effort & Contribution) – 
Kaiapoi High
Tayla Hawker – Rangiora New Life
Mya Kingi (Riccarton Way – Player of the Year) 
– Riccarton High
Brianna Labudde – Rolleston College
Cassidy Brunel – Villa Maria
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2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses

St. Andrew’s College 9-0 Championship Winner

Rangiora High 8-1 Championship Finalist

Lincoln High 6-3 Semi Finalist

Cashmere High 5-4 Quarter-Finalist

Middleton Grange 4-5 Semi-Finalist

Christchurch Girls’ High 3-6 Quarter-Finalist

Papanui High 3-6 Composite Team with Cathedral College

Avonside Girls’ High 3-6

St. Margaret’s College 3-6

Rangi Ruru Girls’ 1-8

2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses

Cathedral College 10-0 Semi-Finalist

Riccarton High 9-1 Championship Finalist

Kaiapoi High 7-3 Championship Winner

Lincoln High 7-3 Semi-Finalist

Hillmorton High 6-4

Papanui High 5-5

Hornby High 4-6

Hagley College 3-7

Linwood College 2-8

Te Poi Rangatahi 1-9

Mairehau High 1-9

2021 Regular Season Wins-Losses

Kaiapoi High 10-0 Championship Winner

Villa Maria College 9-1 Semi-Finalist

Hagley College 8-2 Championship Finalist

Ellesmere College 6-4 Semi-Finalist

Burnside High 5-5

Rangiora New Life 5-5

Riccarton High 4-6

Ashburton College 4-6

Hornby High 3-7

Rolleston College 1-9

Te Poi Rangatahi 0-10
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Mel Downer

ALLOYFOLD CANTERBURY
WILDCATS REPORT

Another year, another COVID19 affected
season! With the impact of COVID19 still
being felt in 2021, the Women’s league
was once again compressed with all
games scheduled to be played in Auckland
over 5 weekends.

We learned many lessons from competing
in the 18in18 competition in 2020 and
applied them into our preparation and 
planning for the “hub” competition,
including an investment in strength &
conditioning and athlete wellbeing. We
knew that to be successful in a shortened 
season with multi game rounds and tight
turnarounds that athletes needed to be 
extremely fit and robust to be able to
withstand the load of the tournament,
prevent injuries and increase recovery
capabilities. 

In response, a Performance Team was
assembled led by Hayden Hall – HPSNZ
S&C Coach and included Jacob Martin 
- S&C Assistant Coach, Hoani Smith –
Lincoln University S&C Coach and Kylie
Cox – Team Physio and Athlete Wellness
Extraordinaire.

Athletes completed thrice weekly strength
and conditioning sessions for four months
leading into the competition and were
dedicated to the cause as evidenced by
the high attendance rates at the 6am
sessions all throughout winter! A huge
thank you must go out to Vicki Blair and
her team at Snap Fitness Bush Inn for 
their support of the program.

The use of the OwnUrGoal Athlete
Monitoring System was also crucial in
checking athlete wellness, and load
to ensure athletes were injury free
and at peak fitness by the start of the
tournament. By keeping a close on
athletes and how they were tracking,

the Performance Team were able to be 
proactive in foreseeing potential issues
and making adjustments accordingly
before they occurred. 

We also knew that to be successful we 
needed to improve in key skill areas such
as shooting capacity from range at pace
and under pressure, weak hand skill
abilities at pace and under pressure, and
decision making. Athletes committed to
weekly skills sessions 1-2 times a week
in the lead up to the competition, on
top of twice weekly team trainings. The
Celebration Church were kind enough
to allow us to utilize their facility and we
thank them for their support. 

A key partnership was also formed with 
Lincoln University and the Canterbury
Basketball Association whereby I was 
contracted to lead the LU Women’s
Program in conjunction with the
Canterbury Wildcats Head Coach role. 
This provided many benefits to all parties,
but none more important than to the 
athletes themselves. With four of our
athletes holding Sport Scholarships at
LU, this partnership allowed capacity
to streamline the development of the
athletes by incorporating Wildcats Style of
Play concepts into the LU team and skills
sessions and as well as increased capacity 
to monitor athlete load. Thank you to LU
for your support of the athletes and the 
Canterbury Wildcats.  

The retention of core athletes and 
recruitment of players in key areas was a 
going to be crucial to our success. We set
about securing the services of Canterbury
favourites and Tall Ferns Tessa Boagni
and Lauryn Hippolite whilst retaining key
pieces such as Britt Richards, Gemma
Etheredge, Rosalia Samia, Tiana Placid and

Millie Knight. We welcomed the return
of Wildcat regulars Sapphire Wairau
and Terai Elia (nee Sadler) and added
scoring power with Hannah Mischewski
and Nicole Gleason as well as length
and toughness with Nicole Cutler and
Emma Trolove.

We asked a lot of the athletes in regards
to preparation and professionalism; by 
including weekly skills sessions and S&C
sessions this tripled the commitment 
required to be a part of the program as
well as asking them to provide us with
data daily on how they were feeling and
what they were doing. We set the bar high
and demanded excellence and that is
certainly what they gave. I can’t thank the
athletes and staff for their commitment to
the program and the expectations we set
as a group striving for success.

The culmination of 4 months of hard
work all paid off in Round 1 of the Sal’s
NBL with two outstanding wins against
defending champions Harbour Breeze
(75 – 70 in overtime) and Auckland Dream
(78 – 58). If you didn’t see the games live
on TV, do yourself a favour and watch
the last 5 minutes of regular time and the
overtime period of the Harbour Breeze
game for some pretty basketball. Tessa
Boagni was outstanding in her return to
the court after the birth of her son Noah 
with 34 points and 21 rebounds as well
as hitting the 3 to take the game into
overtime. Our high fitness level came
into play in the second game against
the Dream and we knew that if we kept 
running and pushing the ball hard that
they would not be able to keep up with 
our pace. We were relentless in transition,
sprinting lanes and forcing the Dream to
run with us whilst also applying full court
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defensive pressure on the other side of
the ball, eventually wearing them down
and breaking their backs to come out
convincing winners. Tessa Boagni was
again outstanding, backing up her game 1
performance with an admirable 27 points
and 11 rebounds game and was ably
supported by Nicole Gleason (12pts, 4 rbs)
and Hannah Mischewski (15 points).

Unfortunately, Round 1 is where it all
ended for the Sal’s NBL tournament.
The Delta variant of COVID19 decided to
rear its ugly head, forcing Auckland into
lockdown and the eventual cancellation
of the competition. It’s unfortunate for
all the athletes, coaches, support staff,
organisations, sponsors and fans that
the season was unable to finish, however
we fully understand and agree that
the health and safety of all involved is
paramount and thank the League for all of
their efforts.

The cancellation of the 2021 season
brought about the end of my tenure as
Head Coach of the Canterbury Wildcats,
with my family moving to Napier at the
end of 2021 for my husband to take on
the Head Coach role of the Taylor Hawks 
in the men’s NBL. I have been extremely
lucky, proud and honoured to have had
the opportunity to lead the Alloyfold 
Canterbury Wildcats over the 2020
and 2021 seasons. I can’t thank Murray
Kennedy, Clive Beaumont and Barry
Dent enough for their faith in me and
unwavering support during my time, it
has been an absolute pleasure to work 
with you all and I am eternally grateful for
each of you. To the staff who dedicated
hours of their time to the team and to 
me – Helen Williamson, Kylie Cox, Hayden
Hall, Jacob Martin, Mindy Morrison,
Georgia Woollett and Brady Walmsley –
the athletes and I appreciate you more 

than we can say. To all the athletes – thank
you for coming on this crazy journey
with me and for believing in what we
were trying to achieve, I am humbled
by your dedication and commitment to 
me, to the cause, to each other and to
yourselves. And to the fans – thank you
for your support throughout what has
been a weird and testing last two seasons
impacted by COVID19 – whilst not having
the opportunity to play a game in front
of a home crowd at Cowles Stadium your 
presence and support has always been 
felt and is appreciated. 

And lastly - thank you to the greater
Canterbury basketball community for 
welcoming my family and I into the fold,
we have enjoyed our time in Christchurch
getting to know you all and look forward
to seeing you in a basketball stadium in
the near future. 
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REPRESENTATIVE 
PROGRAM

REPORT

The 2021 Representative season started with a great deal of change for all involved.
After several years of the program being well serviced by the CRBF, the CBA was
responsible for all the Representative Teams.

I believe it is important to acknowledge the work that the CRBF invested into the
Canterbury Regions Representative Programme (Waitaha) over the past 6 years. In
particular, the outstanding work of Mel Downer and the level of professionalism and
upskilling to players and coaches that she provided. The CBA are grateful to have taken
the program back when it was in such a healthy state.

RESULTS AND HONOURS:

U19 MEN
Undefeated National Champs

• Josh Book MVP

• Josh Book and Aidan Tonge
Tournament Team

U19 WOMEN
1 loss, Runner Up/Second Place

Tournament Team

• Molly Cockburn

• Hannah Mischewski

• Ashlee Strawbridge

U17 GIRLS
1 loss, National Champions

• Lauren Whittaker MVP

• Maddie Morrow
Tournament Team

• Kate Herman
Tournament team

U17  BOYS A 
Undefeated National Champions

• Hunter Adam MVP

• Nic Book
Tournament Team

• Jordan Braithwaite
Tournament Team

U17 BOYS B
Strong Finish with two wins 

placing 18th

U15 BOYS 
Placed 5th after suffering their 
only loss in their quarter final

• Manaia-Ariki Wharepapa
Tournament team

U15 GIRLS
Placed 10th 

U13 REGIONAL TOURNAMENTS
• 3 Boys Teams

• 2 Girls Teams

• 124 Kids
involved in the 3x3 Festival

• 18 Coaches
involved in the Program

MAINLAND REGIONAL 
TOURNAMENT
• U17 Boys

2 teams involved

• U15 Boys
3 teams involved

• U17 Girls
1 team involved

• U15 Girls
1 Team involved

• 8 Coaches
Involved

TOTAL NUMBERS INVOLVED IN 
REPRESENTATIVE PROGRAMME
• Total Numbers involved in a

CBA run Rep Program: 214

• Total Number of Coaches involved:

39 Coaches

NATIONAL TEAM SELECTION 
HONOURS

ATHLETES
Due to covid, no National Team Selections,
but the following Athletes were invited to
BBNZ National Camps in 2021:

• U17 Men:
Hunter Adam, Tom Harrison, 
Jordan Braithwaite, Riley Sa

• U17 Women:
Kyla Lynch-Brown, Maddie Morrow, 
Eva Marryatt, Kate Herman, 
Grace Cameron

• U16 Boys:
Louie Gordon, Nic Book, 
Levi Limmer-Martin

• U16 Girls:
Lauren Whittaker, 
Karereatua Williams

COACHES
Camp Coach

• U17 Boys
Tyla Harrison-Hunt

• Aled Jones

• U16 Girls
Helen Williamson

BBNZ Selected Staff Coaches

• Mel Downer
U16 Boys Head Coach

• Jack Williamson
U16 Boys Assistant

• Lori McDaniel
U16 Girls Head Coach

• Pina Lissaman
U16 Girls Assistant

• Piet Van Hasselt
3x3 Men
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Nicole Gleason and Toni Smith-Hunwick

REFEREE MANAGER’S 
REPORT
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2021 saw a tough year in terms of 
shortages in referee availability. Whatever 
the reasons behind this it was hard work 
to try and get all games covered and we 
acknowledge the need to do better.

Halfway through the season, and after 
being injured and off work for 6 weeks, we 
farewelled Rebecca Moon as she departed 
from her role as CBA Referee Manager. We 
thank Rebecca for the work that she has 
done in Canterbury, and will continue to 
do for the refereeing community in Otago.

The Sal’s NBL league, was able to be 
played interruption free last year. This 
allowed our referees to take part and 
experience officiating in Home and Away 
games in the Sal’s NBL after a COVID 
adjusted year. We saw Hamish Dale, Marty 
Davison, Matt Bathurst and Toni Smith-
Hunwick officiate in this competition, with 
Marty being appointed to referee the 
Grand Final. 

The Women’s NBL was to be played 
soon after the Men’s NBL finished but 
the first weekend of games were the 
only ones that got to go ahead for the 
Women’s NBL season, COVID playing the 
part in the cancellation of the rest of the 
Women’s season.

The Women’s D-League did however 
get to go ahead as the they had a single 
weekend tournament to play in Auckland. 
Referee Toni Smith-Hunwick refereed 
the first weekend of the WNBL and the 
D-League tournament and was appointed 
as a referee in the D-League Final.

The 3X3 Schick Cup, which was delayed 
from last year, ultimately ended up being 
cancelled. The panel of 3x3 officials had 
Hamish Dale and Toni Smith-Hunwick 
named from Canterbury. 

Officials Named for the 2022 NBL season 
Referees Panel are: Hamish Dale; Jacob 
Cromb; Marty Davison; Matt Bathurst; 
and Toni Smith-Hunwick. It is great to see 
the Canterbury Referees representing at 
the highest domestic level. 

Referees that have renewed their FIBA 
accreditation for the next cycle are Marty 

Davison and Matt Bathurst, with Toni 
Smith-Hunwick getting her FIBA license for 
the first time this year. We are extremely 
proud of the three referees (out of ten 
total in New Zealand)  getting their FIBA 
accreditation from Canterbury.

The National Tournaments were 
successful for a lot of Canterbury 
teams including the referee group. 
Congratulations to the following referees 
that attended: 

•	 Under 23 Nationals:  
Jayden Rosanowski; Tyler Radbourne

•	 Under 19 Nationals:  
Toni Smith-Hunwick (Finals Referee); 
Mikayla Willis (Bronze Medal Game 
Referee); Jayden Rosanowski; Tyler 
Radbourne; Gavin Zimmerman (Referee 
Trainer); John Bartlett (Technical 
Commissioner)

•	 Under 17 Nationals:  
Jacob Cromb (Finals Referee); Hamish 
Dale; Kirsty Howatson; Jayden Rosanowski 
(Bronze Medal Game Referee);  Scott Kitto; 
Oliver Hillson-Barratt;  Rebecca Moon 
(Referee Trainer); Gavin Zimmerman 
(Referee Trainer)

•	 Under 15 Nationals:  
Blake Rosanowski (Bronze Medal Game 
Referee); Austin Smart (Bronze Medal Game 
Referee); Ben McLauchlan; Dayna Simpson

At our local Referee awards, the following 
were recognised for their dedication, 
achievement, and commitment to 
Canterbury Basketball. 

•	 Most Improved Junior Referee   
Blake Rosanowski

•	 Junior Referee of the Year   
Jayden Rosanowski

•	 Most Improved Senior Referee   
Diana Walsh

•	 Senior Referee of the Year   
Toni Smith-Hunwick

•	 Bruce Martin Award   
Contribution to Basketball   
Raelene Forde

We also have our Junior Basketball 
Competitions, which allow younger 

referees that are just starting out an 
opportunity to develop their skills. It 
gives them the chance to learn from our 
experienced referee trainers that come 
in and teach them the proper positioning 
and hand signals. Refereeing the 
Junior games allows them to gain more 
knowledge and eventually move up to 
our Winter Club Competitions, where the 
pace is quicker, and the games are more 
competitive. 

We have a great and experienced 
panel of Referee Trainers who have 
helped throughout the season with 
the development of referees in our 
competitions: John Bartlett; Lauren Cahill; 
Hamish Dale; Bill Eldred; Steph Eldred; 
Darrel Flynn-Thompson; Toni Smith-
Hunwick; Gavin Zimmerman; Raewyn 
Willocks; Paula Wilkinson, Carol Bathurst, 
Haydn Isitt, Neville Donaldson; and 
Raelene Forde. Our thanks go to them all 
for their tireless work and enthusiasm for 
the development of referees within our 
Club system paving the way for referees 
to accede to the CBA competitons. 

We would also like to acknowledge the 
tireless work of the floor controllers this 
season, helping everything run smoothly 
at the venues. Including but not limited to 
the following people:

Christina, Blake, Jayden & Grant 
Rosanowski; Amelia Turner; Bella Lai 
Kong; Brie Moke; Cathy Hyland; Clint 
Radovancich; Connie Taylor; Cynthia 
Patea; Darrel Flynn-Thompson; Dayton 
Rapana; Emerson Pirker; Harrison Earl; 
Jamie Graham; Jasinta Osooso; Jen 
Wong Kee; Jess Evans; Julian Archer; 
Julie McDonald; Kaiden Turner; Katrina 
Studholme; Kelvin Fisher; Lily Savea; Mel 
Duggan; Niki Talma; Rebecca Moon; Tom 
Cockburn and Tom Hughes. 
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Lincoln University has offered basketball as one of 
their sport scholarships from 2013 onwards. 2021 saw 
the CBA focus exclusively on the female side of the 
programme, with our Canterbury Wildcats’ Head Coach 
(Mel Downer) tying the scholarship programme into 
the Wildcats’ one with considerable success. Lincoln 
University continued the support and offering of men’s 
basketball scholarships in conjunction with Pari-Tyla 
Harrison-Hunt.

Congratulations to the following students, who began 
their basketball scholarship assisted study at Lincoln 
University in 2021:

•	 Megan Borst St. Hilda’s Collegiate (Dunedin)

•	 Manaaki Kaumoana Te Aroha College (Waikato)

•	 Simon Lafaele St. John’s College (Hamilton)

•	 Mitchel Lancaster St. Peter’s College (Auckland)

•	 Flynn McGuinness St. Andrew’s College 
(Christchurch)

•	 Bradley Murray-MacGregor Avondale College 
(Auckland)

The following students were recognized at the Lincoln 
University Graduation Ceremony in 2021:

•	 Lucy Brown (Bachelor of Sport and Recreation 
Management)

•	 Caitlin Grice (Bachelor of Commerce – Supply Chain 
Management and Marketing)

•	 Ben Hall (Bachelor of Commerce - Accounting and 
Finance, and Marketing)

•	 Connie Poletti (Bachelor of Commerce – Accounting 
and Finance)

•	 Josiah Williams (Bachelor of Commerce – Marketing 
and Business Management)

We would also like to recognise the following students, 
who have finished up their study and will be recognised 
at the next Graduation Ceremony:

•	 Megan Borst (Bachelor of Agribusiness and Food 
Marketing)

•	 Ben Bowie (Master of Commerce and Management - 
Supply Chain Management, with First Class Honours)

•	 Brittany Richards (Master of Sport and Recreation 
Management)

•	 Rosalia Samia (Bachelor of Environmental 
Management)

•	 Emma Trolove (Bachelor of Agricultural Science, with 
First Class Honours)

Lastly, we would like to recognise our first ever player 
to be selected for a Senior National Team – Lauryn 
Hippolite, who competed for the Tall Ferns in the 
2021 FIBA Women’s Asia Cup, held in Jordan across 
September and October. There was no surprise at the 
Lincoln University “Blues and Golds Awards” Evening 
later in the year when Lauryn was named as “Sports 
Person of the Year”.

James Lissaman

LINCOLN UNIVERSITY
SCHOLARSHIP PROGRAMME
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Website

www.canterbury.basketball

Canterbury Basketball Association

Cuthbert Green Sports Centre

220 Pages Road Wainoni

Christchurch 8062

Postal Address

Canterbury Basketball Association

PO Box 27112 Shirley,

Christchurch 8640
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